NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 2nd September 2014.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
S Rees, E Rogers, D Duckfield, D Hole, E Feetham, 




J Griffiths, D Norcross, R Platt, S Radford-Smith, D Rigby and



C Williams.

212/14
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr H Langen and County Cllr Evans. 

213/14
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

No declarations were made.

214/14
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:  (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the meeting held on the 1st and 15th July and the 13th August 2014 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Williams and agreed by full Council.


215/14
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Dog Signs.  The Clerk gave three No Dogs Allowed signs to Cllr Rogers for the Play Area.
b)
St Andrew’s Churchyard.  The Clerk reported on a thank you letter she had received from the lady who complained about the overgrown area at the Churchyard.

c)
Undercroft.  The Clerk informed Council that although she had ordered keys to be cut for the Undercroft, the lock had rusted and the key broke off in the lock whilst trying to gain access.  Cllr Norcross had purchased a new lock and the Council only had to pay for the postage for the keys which were going to be cut, which is £1.30.
d)
Commonwealth Flag.  The Clerk reported that the price of the flag is £69.60.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council would not purchase a flag. 
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Signed …………………..
e)
Play Park.  The Clerk informed Council that the new toddler equipment had been installed and that Pembrokeshire County Council has been sent the invoice for payment.

f)
Gardenia Border.  The Clerk informed Council that the County Council had cut this area.
g)
Penblewin Roundabout.   The Clerk reported that resurface work is due to start here in early September. 

h)
Overgrown hedgerow, opposite Parc Roberts.  Cllr Platt agreed to have a word with the owner of the property concerned to ask what the situation was.

i)
Victoria Close.  As no reply had been received from the County Council regarding the large hole at Victoria Close, the Clerk was asked to chase this.

216/14 REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

There was nothing to report from either County Cllr Evans or County Cllr Morse.
217/14
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
Budget setting process.  The Clerk had received an invite for members to attend the County Council’s budget setting process for 2015/16.  Cllr Rees and Cllr Platt will attend the session on the 14th October at 7 p.m. 
b)
Narberth Chamber of Trade.  The Clerk reported on the minutes from the Chamber’s meeting held on the 18th August 2014.  

c)  
Play Park.  The Clerk had received a quote from Play and Leisure for resurfacing the Play Park and for two small springers.

d)  
Donations.  The Clerk had received a copy of the accounts from the Queens Hall.
The Clerk had received thank you letters for the Council’s donation from Narberth AFC and the Queens Hall.

e)
Filing Cabinet.  The Clerk asked for permission to purchase a filing cabinet for the Council’s Office at a cost of £99.
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Signed …………………..


IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk could make this purchase.
f)
Pembrokeshire Coast National Park.  The Clerk informed Council that the Park’s draft Management Plan for 2015-19 is available to view in local Libraries and on-line at www.pembrokeshirecoast.org.uk 

g)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk stated that she had received the Agenda for the meeting held on 17th July, together with the Minutes from the meeting held on the 15th April and the AGM on the 17th July 2013.  

h)
Parking fine.  The Clerk had received an email via the Mayor regarding a visitor who was booked for using the disabled bay at the Town Moor Car Park.  The lady concerned was in a wheelchair due to a broken leg and had left a note on the car to this effect.   Cllr Rees reported that the lady had challenged the County Council on this and that the Council had cancelled the fine.
i)
Dwr Cymru.  The Clerk had received a Credit Note for £394.68.
j)
County Council.  The Clerk had received a Public Notice of the Temporary Prohibition of Vehicular Traffic at Twll Lane, from its junction with the B4314 to Princes Gate road, south for a distance of approximately 60 metres overnight between 2300 hours on Wednesday 10th September until 0600 hours on Thursday 11th September for a Bridge inspection.  
k)
Ludlow.  The Clerk had received an email from Graeme Perks enclosing an edition of the Buttercross Bulletin.  Graeme asked if the Council would be in agreement as the Ludlow’s twinning link, for him to write to the Prince of Wales’ Office to suggest that next year, in the tenth year of twining perhaps a visit to Narberth might be possible.  Graeme also asked when the last time the Prince of Wales was in Narberth. 




IT WAS RESOLVED to inform Graeme that the Council were very happy with this and to state that the Prince of Wales was in Narberth in 1988.

l)
BT Broadband.  The Clerk had received a letter from Simon Hart MP informing Council of the news that BT have announced that by June 2015 a further sixty-six locations in Wales are set to be enabled with fibre broadband and Narberth is included in this figure.  
m)
CCTV.  The Clerk reported on a letter received from Simon Hart MP, which 
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Signed ……………………

enclosed a copy of a letter sent to Simon by Narberth Pubwatch.  Whilst the letter from Pubwatch stated that, ‘two years ago two of their members had offered to fit a newer CCTV system at a reduced cost and the Council declined to proceed’, the Council had no recollection of this offer.





IT WAS RESOLVED to reply to Mr Hart stating that unfortunately, due to the financial restraints placed on the Town Council, they cannot afford to fund CCTV’s as it is not only the expense of purchasing and installing, but also the maintenance costs.  The Council suggested that maybe the Police could be asked to suggest ways of funding these Cameras.  The Clerk was asked to point out to Mr Hart that the Council were disappointed that Pubwatch had written straight to him rather than approaching the Town Council direct.  

n)
Signs.  The Clerk had received leaflet on available signage from Glasdon.
o)
Both Parents Matter.  The Clerk had received a telephone call from this Charity who supports parents and grandparents with access to children following family break-ups.  The Charity offers emotional support and advice and free one to one advice from a Solicitor.  Meetings are currently held once a month in Pembroke Dock and the Clerk was asked for information on rooms that could be used free of charge in Narberth.  The Clerk suggested the Bustop and possibly Bloomfield.  Licensed premises cannot be used.  Whilst the Clerk was informed that all this would be sent to her in an email, unfortunately nothing has been received.  Council also suggested the Court House, the Adlerian Centre and Span.  The Clerk will pass this on when contact is made.
p)
Long Course Weekend.  The Clerk had received a request for feedback on this year’s event.  The Town Council stated that the event was:
· Very poorly organised.

· There were not enough Marshals.

· Not enough prior notification.

· No road closures.

· Saturday is not a good day to hold the event in the summer holiday period.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should pass this on to the County Council.
q)
War Memorial.  The Clerk reported on the work carried out at the Memorial and, 
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Signed …………………….



IT WAS RESOLVED to thank the County Council,       

stating that the Town Council are very grateful for the work done.  The Clerk was to report that there is a dead tree there and that the roots of a tree outside the railings are pushing the paving slabs up within the memorial area.

r)
Nat West Bank.  The Clerk had received notice of a new local rate telephone number for business accounts.

s)
Openreach Broadband Cabinet.  The Clerk had received a copy of a letter from the County Council to Openreach giving them permission to install a cabinet outside the Four Gables, Hill House, Narberth.  The Town Council had previously been asked for their views on this and no objections were made. 
t)
Town Hall Basement.  The Clerk had been informed by Jelly Egg that the Street cleaner had found the bars from the basement window on the ground last week and has placed them in his lock-up.  Cllr Norcross has since placed these in the Undercroft. 





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should contact Picton Tree again regarding the water seeping into the Basement and arrange for the bars to be put back onto the window at the same time.  

u)
Hafan Cymru.  The Clerk had received a request for a financial donation from Hafan Cymru for ten of their service users to be given the opportunity to do the Tall Ships Challenge.





IT WAS RESOLVED that there are no funds available for this out of this year’s budget.
v)
Valuing the Environment.  The Clerk had received an invitation to PLANED’s Community Forum Network event on Monday 8th September at the Regency Hall, Saundersfoot.  Cllr Platt will attend this on behalf of the Council. 

w)
SLCC.  The Clerk had received notice of the AGM to be held on Friday 10th October at 2.35 p.m. in Bristol.
x)
Code of Conduct.  The Clerk reminded Councillors of the need to abide by the Code of Conduct at all times when they are in the public eye.   The Clerk stated that a complaint regarding a Councillor had been received following the July meeting, which had been dealt with by the Mayor and herself under the plenary powers given.  The Councillor concerned had written a letter of apology.
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Signed …………………….
y)
Chicken Land.  The Clerk had received a telephone call and a letter regarding the opening of this shop as it was felt that it was not in keeping with the Town.

Members questioned whether or not permission had been granted for the shop sign to be lit up and, 





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should check this with the County Council.

218/14
PLANNING/LICENSING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

218.1
a)
14/0310/PA  Erection of steel warehouse building – Redstone Mill, Redstone Road – No Objection.
b)
14/0414/PA  Change of use from accountancy firm to a Dental Practice (ground and first floor – Bank House, St James Street – No Objection.  

c)
14/0404/PA  Alterations and extension – The Croft, 10 Station Road – No Objection.  Cllr Rigby declared an interest as she lives in Station Road.
218.2

Planning permission has been granted to:

a)
14/0154/PA  Narberth Swimming Pool – Proposed extension and internal alterations.

b)
14/0244/PA  Redhill, The Bridge – Change of use to Equine stables and yard.

c)
14/0217/PA  5 Castle Terrace – Proposed alterations and new roof windows (partly in retrospect)

218.3
Tree felling permission has been granted to:

14/0212/TF  16 Beechwood Place, Narberth.

218.4

Certificate of Lawful Use or Development:
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The Annex, Green Meadows, Redstone Road.
218.5

Application for a Certificate of Lawful Development for the operation of a business from the property which began in excess of 10 years – Brynawel, Providence Hill – The appeal will be heard at County Hall on the 3rd September 2014.

219/14
NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
Tabernacle Lane.  Cllr Rogers stated that the pathway from Tabernacle Lane to the Housing Estate is very overgrown.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this.

b)
Safe Routes pathway, RFC.  Cllr Feetham had reported that this area needs trimming to the County Council and was informed that it will be done in the next few weeks.
c)
Christmas Lights.  Cllr Feetham asked if a meeting could be arranged with Jason to talk about this year’s festive lighting.  It was agreed that the Clerk should arrange this for Tuesday 30th September at 7 pm.

d)
Town Moor.  Cllr Norcross informed Council of the amount of rubbish he had removed from the Town Moor and asked if the Police could monitor this area over the weekends to ensure people are not leaving rubbish and broken bottles.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would write to ask the Police.

e)
Old CP School.  Cllr Norcross stated that as all had gone quiet with the Old CP School and two public meetings had been cancelled, maybe the County Council should be asked to consider the community project put forward by PLANED if the present application is withdrawn.





IT WAS RESOLVED to ask for a meeting with Ian Westley and Cllr Rees, Cllr Feetham and Cllr Rogers.

f)
Junction of Northfield Road, Spring Gardens and High Street.  Cllr Griffiths suggested that railings be installed on the corner outside the Farmers Arms in order to prevent pedestrians from crossing the road at this location.  
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Signed ……………………….




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would write to the County Council with this suggestion and to also ask for a site visit to discuss crossing points.

g)
Allsortz.  Cllr Hole asked if anything could be done about Allsortz displaying their merchandise on the railings outside their shop and was informed that nothing can be done.

h)
Span Building.  Members discussed the issues regarding the painting of the Span Building and, 





IT WAS RESOLVED to offer the Council’s support to Span.

i)
Castle Ground.  Cllr Duckfield talked about someone hiring the Castle Ground, but the Clerk had not received any application regarding this.
j)
Bustop Jesse Road.  Cllr Duckfield expressed his concern over the continuing problems with buses being unable to stop at this location.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask again for a site visit with Ben Blake and to also write to Silcox to ask their views on this.

 
Members stated that the hedging alongside the bungalow at the other bus stop at Jesse Road needed cutting back.  Since this property is up for sale,




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to the Estate Agents concerned to ask the owner to cut this back.

k)
Japanese Knotweed.  Cllr Rees is to speak with Mrs Thomas about this as it is getting worse around the Scout Hut.
l)
Loose paving slabs.  Cllr Williams had reported loose slabs in the High Street to the County Council and stated that within 20 minutes the County Council had arrived to repair these.

m)
Flooding.  Cllr Williams reported that following the flooding of the High Street during the last heavy rain, the County Council has discovered that the main drain for the road in High Street has collapsed.  

n)
Back Lane.  The Clerk was asked to chase a reply from the County Council in 
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Signed ……………………….

relation to the Lane being blocked off by a Biffa bin located at the entrance.

o)
Mayor’s Chain.  Cllr Rees stated that following a lot of failed attempts to get the Mayor’s Chain sorted out locally, it would be best to send it to a specialist to have the work carried out.  Members agreed with this and Cllr Norcross is to drop the Chain off at Fattorini Ltd, Bristol when he is in the area in the next couple of weeks and Cllr Rees will collect it on behalf of the Council once it has been repaired.   

ighHi
220/14  MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:   

             (Agenda item 9)  

a) 
Hywel Dda.  Cllr Rees reported on the Information Session which she and the Clerk had attended in relation to Maternity, Obstetrics, Neonatal and Paediatric Service at Withybush Hospital.  Copy of slides shown on file.

b)
Food Festival.  Cllr Hole stated that the Food Festival were looking for a Judge for their Window Competition.  The Mayor explained that it is best if the  Judge for this is not connected with Narberth and suggested that the Haverfordwest Mayor may be willing to help.  It was suggested that, if agreeable with the Food Festival Committee, the Deputy Mayor could present the Person of the Year Award during this weekend.  Cllr Hole will check with Committee and let Cllr Rogers know.
221/14
GRASS CUTTING CONTRACTS:  (Agenda item 10)
The Clerk asked the Council if they wished to have a second cut carried out on the Footpath Maintenance Contract and the Common Land Contract.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that these cuts would be necessary and should be carried out at the end of October.  The Clerk will arrange for this to be done.

Cllr Rogers stated that the growth on top of the Church Wall requires cutting back again and the Clerk was given permission to ask for a price for this and if under £100, to go ahead and have it cut.  

222/14
RECEIVE AUDIT CERTIFICATE AND OPINION AND TO APPROVE THE ANNUAL RETURN:  (Agenda item 11)
The Clerk presented the Annual Return to the Council and informed them that there are no issues arising which require consideration prior to the Council’s approval and 
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certification of the Annual Return.  The Clerk stated that it is the Auditor’s intention to issue an unqualified certificate and report, and that there are no other matters, which the Auditor wishes to draw to the attention of the Council.  However, the Auditors did identify an amendment that should be corrected and that is the Council have increased their fixed assets based on a revaluation of the Town Hall.  Assets values are fixed and should not be adjusted based on revaluations.  Therefore, the Clerk is to amend box 12 to £850,875 which agrees to last year or amend the figure to £850,875 plus any additions in the year, at cost.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council approved the Annual Return with this amendment and the Mayor, Cllr Rees and the Clerk duly signed Section 3.   

223/14
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 12)

223.1  
Income received:

a)

Jelly Egg -
August and September. 




£     915.36
b)

PCC – 2nd instalment of Precept.




£13,333.00
c)

Cllr S Rees (Civic Luncheon).





£     133.33

223.2
Payments made in August:

a)

Glyn Edwards Office Equipment (copy paper)


£       14.94
b)

British Gas.








£       13.23   

c)

Sylvia Pallas (Civic refreshments)




£       99.00
d)

Chris Viggars 3 x cuts – St Andrews.



£     360.00

e)

Chris Viggars 3 x ½ cuts – Castle.




£    112.50

f)

Narberth RFC.







£ 1,530.00

g)

Next Door Florists. 






£      21.98

h)

Andrew Rees.







£    190.34

i)

Sue Rees








£      80.29






   10 of 12




Signed …………………….

223.3
Payments due:

a)

C Coaker (100 x stamps plus key postage)



£      63.30

b)

British Gas.








£      13.67

c)

Chris Viggars 3 x cuts St Andrews.




£    360.00

d)

Christ Viggars 2 x ½ cuts Castle.




£      75.00



IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council.
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Signed ……………………….

